
M I N U T E S

TOWN OF APPLE VALLEY

PLANNING COMMISSION

Special Meeting/Workshop

Wednesday, May 5, 2010
CALL TO ORDER

The workshop meeting of the Planning Commission was called to order at 4:05 p.m. by Chairman Bruce Kallen of the Planning Commission.

ROLL CALL

Roll call was taken with the following members present:

Planning Commissioners:

Commissioner Larry Cusack
Commissioner David Hernandez
Commissioner John Putko
Vice-Chairman Bob Tinsley
Chairman Bruce Kallen
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

Commissioner Hernandez led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Staff Present:
Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development; Carol Miller, Senior Planner; Douglas Fenn; Senior Planner; Pam Cupp, Associate Planner; Richard Pederson, Deputy Town Engineer; and Patty Hevle, Planning Commission Secretary.

WORKSHOP

The Planning Commission will discuss and take public testimony regarding the location of solar farms within the North Apple Valley Industrial Specific Plan and other possible locations within the Town of Apple Valley.
Ms. Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development, presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division and stated this was an informal workshop for the Planning Commission to obtain input and education on solar energy.  
Chairman Kallen requested to know if there were any speakers from the audience that might want to speak about solar energy.  

Ms. Lamson stated they had received no project applications at this time, but had been discussing potential sites with solar providers.  She stated all of the North Apple Valley Industrial Specific Plan (NAVISP) area is appropriate for these projects.

Mr. Brad Merrell, Merrell Johnson Engineering, stated their firm was dealing with several issues concerning zoning and infrastructure improvements.  He stated the industry is looking at sites that are close to a substation, have a meter, and do not need a lot of infrastructure.

Commissioner Cusack asked about the minimum size of acreage needed for the solar projects.  

Mr. Merrell responded that a solar system could be placed on the roof of a building and adapted to the structure.  However, for a megawatt site, six (6) to ten (10) acres would be needed.  He stated the industry would like to stay under three (3) megawatts.  If the project goes over twenty (20) megawatts, it would trigger numerous regulation issues with the California Energy Commission, take up to two (2) years to get approved, and the cost could increase to four (4) to six (6) million dollars.

Mr. Merrell further commented that agriculturally-zoned land is a good location because, if they located in pristine desert areas, they would be required to do environmental review.

Ms. Lamson spoke about the Multi-Species Habitat Plan for the NAVISP area that the Town is currently drafting.

Mr. Merrell stated that knowing ahead of time what environmental obstacles they would be facing would be of great help to them.  

Mr. Merrell spoke about the industry being ever-changing and the wave of the future.

Mr. Merrell stated that San Bernardino County now allows them in residential areas.  He stated that the Town of Apple Valley might want to look at their current design standards, especially requirements for tilt and screening.
Commissioner Putko asked about a project on Deep Creek Road.

Mr. Merrell responded they have been working on plans, but it has not yet been permitted.  The proposed location will be between property lines of San Bernardino County and the Town of Apple Valley.  

Chairman Kallen asked about any adverse affects on airplanes since most solar farms will be located in east Apple Valley.

Mr. Merrell stated there were different types of panels that do not emit glare for use around airports.
Commissioner Hernandez asked about permitting issues for these types of projects.

Mr. Merrell stated the main permitting issue is zoning restrictions and costs of the permits, as well as design restraints.

Mr. Scott Mazola, a representative of Desert Solar, commented that solar is not necessarily placed on the ground.   He stated large commercial buildings could sustain them on the roof tops and could produce 300 kilowatts of electricity.

Vice-Chairman Tinsley asked about the weight of the panels.  

Mr. Mazolla stated that was not an issue and that they are fixed panels.  

Chairman Kallen had questions concerning systems for the “Dry Lake” area.

Mr. Richard Pedersen, Deputy Town Engineer, stated that the panels should be above the elevation of 2809.  He further commented that in the “Dry Lake” area, gravel can be used for any roadways leading up to the system.  Mr. Pedersen stated the “Dry Lake” area would be ideal because of building restrictions in that area and no significant infrastructure would be needed.  He stated any equipment should be placed on a pad above the elevation to protect it from storm water.
Chairman Kallen recommended that smaller solar farms should be up to 400 acres, up from the current 200 acres, and the Commission was in consensus.  

Ms. Lamson recommended that smaller, stand-alone farms of eight (8) to ten (10) acres go through a site plan review and be approved administratively and that anything larger would need Planning Commission review.  She further stated that staff could give the Commission an annual review of the smaller, administratively approved solar farms.
The Commission felt that infrastructure for these types of solar farms in the NAVISP would have to be addressed; however, in the “Dry Lake” area infrastructure may not be necessary.

As far as fencing, Mr. Merrell stated the solar plants are generally fenced with chain link, with about three (3) strands of barbed wire at the top.

Ms. Lamson stated that fencing in the NAVISP would have to be addressed, as currently chain link is not allowed.

Chairman Kallen asked about glare from the solar panels.  
A member of the audience responded that, if there was a lot of glare coming off the panels, the panels would not be working properly, as they are designed to trap the sun.

Mr. Craig Johnson, Merrell Johnson Engineering   suggested opening up the agricultural land in south Apple Valley for this type of project, since most of those parcels are not being farmed.

Chairman Kallen stated that the land in that area is mostly residentially zoned.

Ms. Lamson stated it was a residential/agricultural use of that land.

Mr. Merrell asked about solar in residentially-zoned areas.

Ms. Lamson stated solar panels and accessories in rear yards were allowed, however, not solar farms.

Mr. Merrell stated that the fees in Apple Valley were high and that Apple Valley is the only city that charges a per panel fee, which are generally on rooftops or an accessory for residential.
Ms. Lamson stated she would do some research on the fees.

Mr. Merrell stated some cities are looking at staggering fees; for instance, a larger scale project versus a smaller scale one such as in residential areas.
Discussion ensued on securing the solar farms.

Commissioner Putko asked about any vandalism to existing solar farms.

Mr. Merrell responded that vandalism is not as big a problem as theft of the panels is becoming.  He stated insurance companies will not insure the solar farms without at least a six (6)-foot high chain link. fence. 

Ms. Lamson stated she would assemble a staff report based on information received tonight and schedule this item for a public hearing.
ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Commissioner Cusack, seconded by Vice-Chairman Tinsley, and unanimously carried, to adjourn the workshop at 5:17 p.m.  
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